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March 11, 2020
Lickdale, PA


The Union Township Board of Supervisors met in regular session on Wednesday March 11, 2020.  The meeting was held at the Municipal Building, 3111 SR 72, Jonestown, PA.

 Dennis Firestone called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

Present:

Dennis Firestone, Chairman 




Kerry McCrary, Vice Chairman

Gary Longenecker, Secretary

Brent McFeaters, Township Manager

Elizabeth Krause, Zoning Officer 

Bryan Michael, Road Crew Supervisor

Paul Bametzreider, Township Solicitor    




Steve Sherk, Township Engineer



David Weisnicht, Ft. Indiantown Gap



Twenty-three (23) Citizens  

PUBLIC COMMENTS


None 
MINUTES

Kerry McCrary made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to approve the February 12, 2020 meeting minutes.  All approved. 

FINANCIAL REPORT 


Gary Longenecker made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to approve the Financial Report.  All approved.  

FORT INDIANTOWN GAP 
Mr. Weisnicht reported that as of February 25th they had over 51,000 troops train on post noting that they’ve had 3,100 more troops training in the first quarter this year as compared to last year which puts them on pace to have another record year.  He said that in the next quarter there will be a slight decrease in the number of troops on post before they start their high peak season.  

Mr. Weisnicht said that due to contract difficulties with the Army Corps of Engineers and various other things, they are anticipating starting construction on the first two access control points with construction of the west gate at the Funck’s end of Post beginning in spring.   Mr. Weisnicht explained that the gates will be large enough to take a truck that has a delivery on post but all other trucks will be prohibited and that PennDot will start posting signs on I-81 stating that the official truck entrance to Ft. Indiantown Gap is at Exit 85 which is on the Funck’s side of Post and that is also where the Visitors Center will be located to get a visitor’s pass to go on post.  Glenn Rudy said they live in the area and go through the Gap a lot and asked if the passes would be good for more than one day.  Mr. Weisnicht said that they will work on those things with the communities as they go, but it will be closer to when they actually have the gates up.  Gary Longenecker said an alternative route would be to take Quartermaster Road to Awol Road and Mr. Weisnicht agreed and said that Quartermaster Road will be outside of the fenced in area. 

 
Lastly, Mr. Weisnicht said they will be shooting artillery this weekend and the next big warfighter exercise will be in September and October which will generate more troops on post.

 STATE POLICE REPORT


The State Police Report is available when provided with the handouts

NORTHERN LEBANON FIRE AND EMERGENCY SERVICES (NLFES) 

Brent McFeaters, Township Manger said that he did not receive a report from the NLFES.  
PLANNING COMMISSION REPORT –

Liz Krause reported that their March 4th meeting Planning Commission reviewed the following plans and made the subsequent recommendations to the Board.  

1. Freightliner Subdivision & Land Development Plan –  

The Planning Commission recommends the Board accept the 90-day extension.  No other action was taken on the plan. 

2.   Revised Final Subdivision & Land Development Plan I-78/I-81 Logistics Park, Phase II (First Logistics Center) – The Planning Commission recommends the Board accept the time extension until 4/30/20.  No other action was taken on the plan.  

3. Burnell Martin Poultry Operation Final Land Development Plan – The Planning Commission Recommends the Board accept the 180-day time extension.  

4.  Home 2 Suites Subdivision & Land Development Plan –No action was taken on the plan, but they expect to have everything in place to get plan approval at the April meeting.    
After a discussion regarding the Planning Commission recommendations, Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to accept the time extensions as recommended by the Planning Commission.  All approved.  
ZONING OFFICER REPORT

Liz Krause reported that three permits were issued totaling $641.00 and $101.22 was received in reimbursement of fees $600.00 was received in Zoning Hearing Board Fees
· Zoning Hearing Board Case # 20-01 will be held on Monday, March 23rd at 7:00 p.m.  Michael Burrows of 58 Racehorse Drive has petitioned the Zoning Hearing Board for a variance to construct a 30’ x 40’ garage which does not meet the rear and side setback requirements of the Low Density Residential Zoning District (R-1).

Krause also reported the following Enforcement Issues:
· There has been no change on the John and Linda Light property on Yingst Drive.  Atty. Bametzreider informed the Board that an appeal is pending with the Commonwealth Court and the Light’s would like to propose a settlement where they are asking to have nine months to fill in the foundation and remove all the trailer as they are looking to do it in the warmer months.  He said he would draw up an agreement that would stipulate that they would pay the fines.  After a discussion regarding the agreement Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to authorize Atty. Bametzreider to draw up the agreement giving the Light’s five months and to stipulate judgement and attorney fees.  All approved.  
· The new Hearing to impose additional fines & legal fees regarding the tire dumping at 15 Campmeeting Road was scheduled for Monday March 23rd at 8:30 a.m. at the District Magistrate’s office in Cleona but since the owner has not yet been served, the Hearing date will be pushed back.  

On February 12th DEP sent a Notice of Violation to John Kennedy ordering him to remove the tires within 30 days.  Derek Bartram of DEP said if the tires are not removed by the deadline, he will get a Court Order issued which will order them to clean up the tires, and if they don’t they will be fined and/or go to jail.  I asked him if at some point DEP will clean up the property, and he said they will not.  

He said he will check if their waste program can assist in any way if the Township has the property cleaned up.  
Attorney Bametzreider said they were having a hard time serving the property owner and are trying to serve through a Constable to serve a levy on the property and will lien the property for the cost.  He said the property could eventually be brought to sale in order to collect the money.  Kerry McCrary asked who would get paid first if DEP would impose fines and liens on the property and if the Township ends up filing a Municipal Lien on the property and Atty. Bametzreider said the Township would get their money first. 
· Two more boats and have been removed from the Fake property on White Tail Lane.  

· There were no changes on the property at 97 Moonshine Road.  At last month’s meeting Atty. Bametzreider said he would look into whether or not the trucks on the property were considered farm trucks. Atty. Bametzreider said that farm trucks must be used in a ongoing farming operation and are not to be used for cleaning up the property. The Board said to notify the property owner that he will have 30 days to bring the property into compliance by only having two unlicensed vehicles on the property. 
· After last month’s meeting, I contacted the owner of 239 Awol Road and informed him that the Board agreed to give him an additional fifteen  days to bring the property into compliance (extending until March 20th)   On March 3rd he called me and said his attorney has filed for a court order for titles to the vehicles which can take up to 60 days because they have to be researched.  He said he is a very honest person and is trying very hard to bring the property into compliance but needs more time.  The Board said they will give the property owner an addition 60 days to remove the vehicles from the property. 
· A written complaint was filed, and a certified letter was sent to the owner of 107 Hemlock Hill Lane regarding ordinance violations because several unlicensed vehicles, construction material and other miscellaneous items are scattered throughout the property.  The letter stated that the property must be brought into compliance by March 20th.  As of Friday, March 6th, there were no changes to the property and to date I have not been contacted by the property owner.  After a discussion regarding the options available for enforcement, the Board agreed that Atty. Bametzreider should send an official enforcement notice if the property is not brought into compliance by March 20th.  
· A written complaint was filed regarding a large number of garbage bags that were thrown on the property located at 519 Hemlock Hill Lane and also illegal burning that has taken place on the property in the past.   Two days after the complaint was filed, the fire company was called to the property at 5:50 a.m.  Apparently, the tenant who lives on the property ignited the garbage bags prior to leaving the property that morning while it was still dark outside.  The NFLES report states that the fire was smoldering when they arrived, but no one was home.  I sent a certified letter to the property owner (who doesn’t live on the property).  He contacted me immediately upon receipt of my letter and said he was not aware of the accumulation of garbage bags nor was he aware of the fire.  He assured me that he will make sure that the garbage is stored in the property receptacles and he will forbid his tenant to do any burning on his property.  

· I received a phone call regarding burning that was taking place by a tenant at 436 Jonestown Road which is zoned Medium Density Residential (R-2).  I called the property owner who said she forbids any burning on the property and will again address the issue with her tenant.  Today, I sent a certified letter along with the Burning Ordinance to both the property owner and the tenant which explained that burning is forbidden in the R-2 Zoning District and any future burning will result in enforcement action by the Township.  

ROAD FOREMAN REPORT 

Bryan Michael reported that they fixed some soft spots on Tomstown Road and are ready to replace the culverts on Huckleberry Road and Ft. Swatara Road.  

ENGINEER’S REPORT – STEVE SHERK – 
SILVERTOWN ROAD CULVERT -

1. Street Occupancy / Driveway Permits:  No permits were issued since the last meeting.

2. Atlantic-Sunrise Pipeline.  There is $75,000 remaining deposited as security until the contractor yard is removed at Wolf Lane.  All other work is complete.

3. Quartermaster Road Culvert.  Work was substantially completed on January 20th.  Per the approved contract, final completion is required by May 29, 2020, including the finished wearing course.  Mohawk is scheduled to return to the site in early April to mill the base course and install the specified wearing course.

4. Silvertown Road Culverts.  Work is substantially complete.  A.H. Moyer will return to mill the base course and install the specified wearing course prior to May 8, 2020 (final completion date in the contract).  Upon final completion, we will prepare a project completion report and schedule a final inspection by the Lebanon County Conservation District in order to secure the awarded $115,000 reimbursement from DEP’s Dirt Gravel and Low Volume Road Maintenance Fund.  Steve added that they have received a Pay Application from A. H. Moyer the amount of $106,815.15 allowing a remaining balance of $34,001.85, including 5% retainage.  Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to make the payment of $106,815.15 to A. H. Moyer.  All approved.  
5. Neuins Lane Culvert.  The GP-11 permit application and drawings are still under review at DEP.

6. Ridge Road Bridge Replacement.  DEP approved the GP-11 permit.  The project was advertised for bidding starting today.  Plans and specs are now available on Pennbid.com.  A pre-bid meeting is scheduled for Monday, March 30th at 10am.  Bids are due at 9am on April 8th so the contract can be awarded at the Supervisors’ meeting that evening.  Due to Trout Run being a trout-stocked stream, permission from PA Fish & Boat Commission is required to start work prior to June 16th.  We have requested such permission and are awaiting a response from PA Fish & Boat Commission.

7. 2020 Paving Projects.  The Oil & Chip, Overlay and Parking Lot Paving projects were advertised for bidding starting today.  Each project was advertised to be awarded as a separate contract.  Bids for each project are due at 3pm on April 8th so the contracts can be awarded at the Supervisors’ meeting that evening.  

8. PennDOT Green-Light-Go.  The Township must decide if it wants to proceed with additional improvements not covered by the Green-Light-Go grant, including lane widening, restriping and other traffic signal upgrades.  These additional costs are estimated at $98,400.00, including engineering.  Brent had requested $8,000-$10,000 from each warehouse developer and asked for a response by February 21st.  The Township must decide on the final scope of work so there is ample time to complete the design, permitting and construction of the project before the grant expires on June 30, 2022.  A discussion was held regarding the improvements that are covered by the grant and the additional improvements that would not be covered by the grant and Brent McFeaters, Township Manager said he will revisit the warehouses to find out if any of them will make contributions toward the upgrades.    The Board agreed to wait another month before making the final decision on the upgrades. 
9. FEMA Flood Insurance Rate Map Update.  The updated Flood Insurance Rate Maps take effect on July 8, 2020.  Paul is taking the steps necessary to prepare the revised Ordinance for adoption.  We prepared updates to the official Zoning Map which must be approved concurrent with the revised Ordinance.
RESOLUTION # 2020-2 ESCALATOR CLAUSE


Steve Sherk explained to the board that this Escalator Clause guards against inflated bids because the contractors are protected if the Asphalt Price Index increased by more than 10% between the bid opening and the actual construction, and it also give the Township the advantage of rebate if the API decreases by more than 10%.  He added that if you don’t have an escalator clause, the contractor will inflate their bid to guard against the cost going up.  

Kerry McCrary made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to adopt 

Resolution # 2020-2.  All approved.  

WEILER FARMS NO. 3 – REQUEST FOR LETTER OF CREDIT REDUCTION


Steve Sherk informed the Board that there are two outstanding letters of credit for Weiler Farms.  The first Letter of Credit is for $11,500.00 and was put into place for construction improvements that were shown on the approved Land Development Plan.  The second Letter of Credit is for $16,500.00 and was put into place to protect the Township against any future spills or leaks from the manure storage pits that were constructed under each of the buildings and cannot be released because it was one of the conditions of the special exception that was granted for the Weiler Farm.  

Steve explained that in 2004 an inspection was done on the Weiler Farm by Rettew who was one of the Township’s former engineers, and they identified a list of items that had to be corrected, but after a recent inspection, they have determined that none of this work has ever been completed to correct the site deficiencies, so he is recommending that the Board does not release anything and recommends the Board ask the landowner to make the improvements in 90 days, or if they need more time, give them a year, but then the amount of the letter of credit should be increased to $19,000.00 because the existing letter of credit is almost 20 years old, and there’s been inflation since then.  Paul Bametzreider, Township Solicitor said he and Steve discussed this matter and felt it would be best to give Mr. Weiler some time to complete the improvements or, if the improvements are not completed, the Township could draw on the letter of credit and get a contractor to do the work.  After a brief discussion, Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to give the Weilers 90 days to do the required work that is on the punch list.  All approved.

Eugene Weiler, owner of Weiler Farms said that his farm operates with a CATO permit which means it’s a Concentrated Animal Feeding Operation and it’s gets inspected every year by the Lebanon County Conservation District and also by EPA who does a walk over and offered the reports for the last 18 years that they have been in business, and said there was never a complaint about water runoff, there’s no erosion, and it doesn’t make sense to him to take earthmoving equipment there to remove established sod, and asked them to come look at the site because there is no erosion.  

Atty. Paul Bametzreider said the problem is, Mr. Weiler’s plan was approved subject to completing certain improvements on the property and the Municipal Planning Code (MPC) says one of the things you have to do is do a preliminary plan and complete the improvements on the preliminary plan yourself before you get final approval, or you can get final approval, but then you have to put up a letter of credit to complete the improvements that are on the plan.  These improvements are on the plan that was approved, and legally Mr. Weiler is required to get them done, so short of filing a new plan which would cost a lot more, he doesn’t know that there is a better way to address the matter.  Steve said he would agree with what his inspector said, there might have been some minor erosion, but it was a customized stormwater design that was done for the site so to keep it simple, at the time it was done, the engineer  did an evaluation pre-development run-off and post development run-off, and it included a complex system of swales, pipes, stormwater detention basin and those facilities weren’t constructed as it was presented on the plan and this is why we have financial security to make sure the improvements are constructed as shown on the approved plan.  Mr. Weiler said he will try to get the required improvements completed in 90 days.  
SOLICITOR’S REPORT – ATTORNEY PAUL BAMETZREIDER
MOTION TO APPROVE ORDINANCE #178 – PENSYLVANIA MUNICIPAL RETIREMENT SYSTEM

Paul Bametzreider, Township Solicitor explained that Ordinance # 178 restates the Township’s current non-uniformed pension plan for its employees and the Pennsylvania Municipal Pension Board likes to revisit these about every ten years and adopt a new ordinance which is restating the Pension Plan.  Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to adopt Ordinance # 178.  All approved.  

ORDINANCE # 179 – REZONING PETITION FOR JONESTOWN GROUP, LLC


Atty. Bametzreider explained that the Hearing for Jonestown Group, LLC’s Petition for Rezoning was held last night (March 10th) and part of the notice that was given was regarding the Ordinance, which is required under the Second Class Township Code, is that the Board could consider adopting the Ordinance at tonight’s meeting.  Atty. Bametzreider asked the Board if they wanted to proceed on adopting the Ordinance at the meeting but said that no action is required at this meeting.  Dennis Firestone said he doesn’t feel that the Board is ready to make the decision at this meeting. 

ORDINANCE # 180 – REZONING PETITION FOR RLR INVESTMENTS, LLC


Atty. Bametzreider noted that the Hearing for RLR Investment’s rezoning Petition was also held last night.  Dennis Firestone said the Board is not ready to make a decision on adopting this Ordinance as well.  

MOTION TO APPROVE THE GROUND AMBULANCE SERVICE PROVIDER AGREEMENT WITH LIFE LION

Atty. Bametzreider said that Union Township, along with five other municipalities in the Northern Lebanon Area, agreed to adopt an agreement with the Hershey Medical Center regarding having the Life Lion service Union Township as well as the five other municipalities in the Northern Lebanon County Area and at the last meeting, the Board requested that he looks at some of the inconsistencies that were in the agreement.  He said he talked with Scott Buchle at the Hershey Medical Center and they have everything worked out.  He explained that Paragraph 11 states that the total exposure for the contract will be $19,000.00 per year for the next five years which will include $16,000.00 for them acting as a provider for emergency medical services to Union Township which is based on a per capita number of $5.00 per person of each person in the Township and also it includes $3,000.00 which is the Township’s contribution towards the lease of the space at the Ono Fire Company Building.  After a brief discussion, Kerry McCrary made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to approve the Ground Ambulance Service Provider Agreement with Life Lion at a cost of $19,000.00 per year for five years.  All approved.  Paul said as part of the adoption of the contract, because the Township is working in cooperation with five other Municipalities, the Board needs to adopt a Resolution under the Intergovernmental Cooperation Act authorizing the signing of the contract.  He added that the contract that the Board is entering is just between the Board and Hershey Medical Center, but the Township is cooperating with other Municipalities regarding the lease and that’s why they must sign the Resolution which is included in the last vote.

NEW BUSINESS

STREET CULVERT REPLACEMENT

Dennis Firestone announced that the Township will be replacing two street culverts.  The first culvert is a 36” ADS pipe located on Ft. Swatara Road and the second street culvert is a 48” galvanized polymer coated pipe located on Huckleberry Road. The cost for the two street culvert crossings is approximately $10,000.00 and the Township will also be renting an excavator for the culvert crossings.  He added that Fort Swatara Road will be closed March 23rd and March 24th and Huckleberry Road will be closed March 25th thru March 27th.   

OLD BUSINESS – 

None

OTHER COMMENTS

Helen Light asked what the Township decided to do at the turn of the Varvel property.  Brent McFeaters, Township Manager said he talked to Mr. Varvel and explained what the Township was proposing to do with the guide rail and Mr. Varvel and asked if the Township could put up “no truck” signs that said “delivery trucks only” on either end of Chapel Drive before they put up the guide rails, and if the Township would be willing to put the signs up, he would remove the rock and stakes that are on the turn. Brent said that will be the first leg to see what happens and Mr. Varvel said he would be in contact with him. Brent said the signs were ordered and will be put up sometime next week and they will give it a month to see what happens.
BILLS PAYABLE


Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to pay the bills in the amount of $98,443.70 from the General, Recycling, Liquid Fuels Street-Light, & Payroll Funds.  All approved. 
Glenn Rudy asked what is happening in at Jonestown at the intersection where the old ambulance building was located.  Dennis Firestone said Well Span purchased the property but other than that, he hasn’t heard anything.  Atty. Bametzreider said he and Steve Sherk talked to Rutters, and they said there are unforeseen costs involved in that project, but it’s still in their scope but not being pushed at this time.

Renee Gibson of 111 Hemlock Hill Lane said she had a question about the Ridge Road bridge.  She said she understands they are trying to make it go faster, but they had an incident the other night where a tree came down and her husband couldn’t get to work because the road had to be closed  She asked if it was possible to provide a way for someone to get out in an emergency situation.  Steve Sherk, Township Engineer said there is nothing they can do about that other than try to accelerate the schedule to get the bridge replaced as soon as possible and said that the waiver application that was submitted mentions that where the road is closed,  there is limited access. Mrs. Gibson  said she lives on Hemlock Hill Lane and there use to be an access that came out at Smokey Warrnen’s place but it’s blocked off and if they could find a way to open that back up, that might be another option for emergency purposes. Dennis Firestone said that the Warren property is private property and the Township can’t do anything about that.   Brent McFeaters said he is sympathetic to the problem, but if the Township would have been notified about all the log trucks going over the bridge, everyone could possibly still be using the bridge.  He said the Township was hoping to wait until summer to do the bridge, but unfortunately because of the heavy trucks going over the bridge, it was determined it wasn’t safe for travel and had to be shut down 

Herb Eckert said that the agenda said the next Planning Commission meeting was going to be held on April 8th, and it should be corrected to April 1st. 
Greg Rhoads asked where the closure is on Fort Swatara Road on Ft. Swatara Road next week. Brent McFeaters said it’s at the culvert just East of Lenope Lane, but they will be able to use Bordnersville Road. 

Karl Hinkle asked if the Board would be making a decision on the rezoning petitions at the next Supervisors meeting.  Dennis Firestone said they are hoping to, and Atty. Bametzreider said that under the notice requirements, based upon the notice that was given, the rezoning petitions could come up again for consideration at the April meeting without being re-noticed but after April they would have to be re-noticed.  Dennis Firestone said he did talk to Atty. Stock who asked if it could be done in April, but Dennis said he didn’t know if the Board would be ready to take action in April and suggested to Atty. Stock that they look into some other properties in the Industrial Park area.  

Gary Longenecker said if the property owners doesn’t sell, the developer won’t be able to proceed with the project and they are hoping they would go into the Industrial Park where everything else is located.   Greta Rank asked if the property was already sold, and Dennis Firestone said that the property is under an agreement of sale, and if it doesn’t get rezoned, they won’t buy it. 

Kerry McCrary said that Jonestown Group provided money in escrow to rezone the property back to its current zoning if their project would fall through and asked if possibly the Township could put an agreement in place for RLR to provide the funds that if the property gets rezoned, and they can’t do their project, that there is enough of funds to cover rezoning the land back to Agricultural.  Atty. Bametzreider said that it would be an option to have an agreement and escrow in place if the property would get rezoned and the project fell through so that it could get rezoned back to Agricultural zoning.  

Glenn Rudy asked if the property that’s already zoned Industrial, could be rezoned to Agricultural, but Dennis Firestone asked who would pay the costs involved with the rezoning, as he’s sure the property owner wouldn’t want the Zoning changed.  Kerry McCrary noted that if someone proposed an industrial use on just that parcel, the zoning would allow it.  
Daniel Guth of 216 Ft. Swarata Road asked about all the improvements that would have to be completed on Ft. Swatara Road and Bohn’s Lane and asked how the Board looks at the project in order to make their decision on rezoning the property.   Dennis Firestone said that they try to take into consideration what the residents tell them and also what’s best for the Township.  He said he is one of three Supervisors and each has an equal say as to whether or not the property gets rezoned.  Mr. Guth said he felt the trucking company would ruin the quality of his life and he’s not for it.  Dennis Firestone said that the Hearing was held last evening for people to express their concerns, but Mr. Guth said he didn’t know about the Hearing.  Atty. Bametzreider said the property was posted, and also advertised in the Lebanon Daily News, and Kerry McCrary said it was also on the Township website, but Mr. Guth said he didn’t see it.  
Herb Eckert asked if the Public Notice could be put in “The Merchandiser” since everyone in the Township receives, it, but Atty. Bametzreider said that it has to be in a newspaper that’s in general circulation in the County. 

DATE OF NEXT PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING


Wednesday, April 1, 2020 - 7:00 PM  

DATE OF NEXT LICKDALE TREATMENT PLANT MEETING

Wednesday, April 8, 2020  -  6:30 PM
DATE OF NEXT BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MEETINGS

Wednesday, April 8, 2020  -  7:00 PM
ADJOURNMENT

With no further business or comments, the meeting was adjourned at 8:23 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Elizabeth Krause

Recording Secretary

